

MINUTES

Commission on Courts of Limited Jurisdiction (COCOLJ)
Helena, MT
June 15, 2018
Members Present:  Hon. Perry Miller, Hon. Larry Carver, Hon. Holly Frederickson, Hon. Steve Fagenstrom, Tina Reinicke, Charlie Harball, Peggy Tonon, Mary Ann Ries, Peter Ohman, and Hon. Jessie Connolly.
Members Participating Via Telephone or Video:  None.  
Members Absent:  Hon. Bob Wood, Hon. Heidi Ulbricht, and Hon. Jim Rice. 
Staff Present:  Shauna Ryan 
Guests: None
Judge Miller called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m.   
PUBLIC COMMENT:    None.
OLD BUSINESS: 
Minutes 
The minutes from the meeting on April 23, 2018, were reviewed.  A motion was made by Judge Fagenstrom and seconded by Peggy Tonon that the minutes be approved.  The motion passed unanimously.
Spring Conference – Survey Monkey Results
These results will be revisited during the curriculum committee meeting in the fall.  
2018 Certification Conference – Review Draft Agenda

Shauna Ryan updated the Commission on the status of the conference.  All speakers are confirmed.  
As in years past, there will be an orientation for the new judges prior to the start of the conference.  The training judges for the orientation are Judge Carver, Judge Miller, Judge Frederickson, Judge Bolstad, Judge West, and Judge Landa.  If a judge has had a full training visit and the evaluation form has been completed, they are welcome to attend but not required.    
Bench book Update/Forms Approval

Judge Frederickson distributed 3 packets of forms:     
1) Order on Conditions of Release – Approved as amended
2) Bench Trial Information for Pro Se Defendant – Approved
3) Notice of Execution (Justice Court) – Approved as amended
4) Notice of Execution (Small Claims) – Approved as amended

5) Garnishment Formula for Wage Levy – Approved
6) Notice of Seizure – Approved as amended
7) Civil Pre-Trial Guide – Approved as amended
8) Pre-Trial Notice of Hearing – Approved as amended
9) Table of Contents 
10) Unclaimed Property (letter to payee; memo to local govt; lost check, request for replacement and agreement) – Will add as an addendum after DOR/unclaimed property presents at clerks’ conference. 
NEW BUSINESS:
Full Court (Court ID) and OPD’s Case Management System
Peter Ohman asked if OPD should begin adding the court ID (assigned by fullcourt) to each of its case numbers.  The concern is that some courts add their ID and others do not.  Judge Carver suggested that Peter send his concerns to Judge Audrey Barger, chairman of the Supreme Court’s Automation Committee.  Currently all the courts have the court ID on their system, but they don’t all utilize those numbers. The courts can remove the court ID numbers when they add cases to the docket, which is causing the confusion.  Judge Carver suggested OPD ask the automation committee for some uniformity amongst the courts. 
Primary Ballot - Non-partisan Judicial Races

Judge Carver was concerned that the Office of the Justice of the Peace in Judith Basin was the only elected judicial office to be eliminated from the primary ballot.  Judge Miller stated that the justice courts are constitutionally embedded; the statute specifically says that justice court judges will be elected in the same manner that a district court or supreme court judge is elected.  Somewhere along the line, through the clerk and recorder’s office or the election administrator’s office, it was decided that those judges that are unopposed, or where there are 3 or less candidates, could be eliminated from the primary ballot.  The election administrator explained that when a candidate files for office with the Secretary of State, the district court judges file on state office form, while the justices of the peace file on a county form.  Judge Frederickson asked what the purpose of leaving the candidates off the ballot would be?  The election administrator told Judge Carver it was a cost savings to avoid printing a second page to the ballot. There are conflicting statutes on the issue.  Judge Carver sent a letter of inquiry to his county attorney, who in turn is going to request an opinion from the AG’s office, the Commission on Political Practice and the Secretary of State.
Dissemination of Judicial Training Material
Judge Landa called and asked if it was appropriate for her to provide a training video from a past COLJ conference to her attorneys in a case she is a party to. Her concern was that if we begin using presenter information in law suits, we may not be able to secure good presenters in the future.  After review of the training rules, the Commission decided that the discretion was with the sitting judge as to what they do with training information after it’s provided to them. Judge Miller will contact Judge Landa and explain the Commission’s position.    

Letter from Judge Walker 

Judge Walker submitted a letter wherein she challenged several questions on the 2014 certification test.  Peggy Tonon moved that Judge Walker’s concerns be forwarded to the certification test committee for consideration when preparing the 2018 certification test. Judge Carver seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.   Shauna Ryan will send a letter to Judge Walker advising her of the Commission’s action. 
Request for Temporary Waiver of Training for New Judge

Hon. Robbee Pennock and Hon. Thomas Collins:  Judge Carver moved to approve the waiver committee’s recommendation with amendments.  Peter Ohman seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  

Request for Waiver of Training for Spring 2018 Conference

Hon. Suzanne Nellen, Hon. Kaylan Minor, Hon. Don Neese: Judge Fagenstrom moved to approve the waiver committee’s recommendation.  Judge Connolly seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
Hon. James Kilmer: Charlie Harball moved to approve the waiver committee’s recommendation.  Peggy Tonon seconded the motion and it carried (5-4 vote).
Request for Waiver of Training for Fall 2018 Conference

Hon. Suzanne Nellen:  Judge Connolly moved to approve the waiver committee’s recommendation.  Judge Frederickson seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
Bond Book – Update

Judge Carver reported that the bond book was updated and sent to the Supreme Court for approval back in January.  To date, it has not been approved.  
Meeting Adjourned:  The meeting adjourned at 12:07 p.m.      
Next Meeting Date:  The next meeting will be August 17, 2018, at 8:30 a.m. in Helena.     
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